Pascal Rambert's Antony and Cleopatra (1995): deep in love and in water

Isabelle Schwartz-Gastine, University of Caen-Normandie (France)

Key-words: Antony & Cleopatra, Shakespeare, Pascal Rambert, Cleopatra, water on stage

Mots-clés : Antoine & Cléopâtre, Shakespeare, Pascal Rambert, Cléopâtre, scène remplie d'eau

The production of Antony and Cleopatra staged by Pascal Rambert in 1995 left strong memories in my mind. The play was performed in a National venue, MC 93-Bobigny, situated in the northern suburbs of Paris, where the choice of plays is always challenging (needless to say, attracting educated Parisians rather than the multi-cultural locals); the actors playing the title-parts, André Marcon and Dominique Reymond, had a long-standing reputation as major actors, the young director, Pascal Rambert, was already well-established as one of the leaders of his generation.

However, little did I know that the search for documents would be so full of difficulties and reveal such dramas.

When I started my research, I was told at the MC93-Bobigny Theatre that the storage-rooms had just been flooded destroying all their archives¹; Pascal Rambert's agent answered my email straight away saying he had no archives on this production²; André Marcon wrote to me he "would prefer not to" talk about this part as he felt that it was not a successful production and it would bring back heavy memories³; the archives of the National Library were particularly thin, there were hardly any documents or reviews on the production. In his article, "Nightwatch Constables and Domineering Pedants: the past, present and future of

¹ Anne Kersulec, MC93, Personal mail. November 30th 2018. ² Pauline Roussille, Structure Production. Personal mail. December 4th 2018.

³ André Marcon. Personal mail. February 12th 2019.

Shakespearean theatre reviewing," Paul Prescott seems to assume that getting material will be made easier in the modern world: "Theatre historians of the future wishing to reconstruct a production in 2012 will – in theory at least – only have to contact a company or a theatre archive to access a range of materials," because "theatre companies are now generating an exponentially increasing amount of archivable materials by themselves" (Prescott 29). Note the "only have to" in this optimistic statement which did not prove true in this particular case, indeed reality may resist theory. However, I must say that this lack of archival memory and these closed doors only whetted my curiosity and encouraged me to inquire further.

The première of the production was supposed to take place on January 12th, according to the date printed on the programme, but it turned out that is was in fact postponed for a few days, to January 18^{th4}. It is a very unusual case, especially on a National stage. It showed that the time of rehearsal might not have been long enough to solve all the practical questions, with probably some hitch(es) at the very last moment, serious enough to need a few extra days of work.⁵

In his memoirs, published in 2005, exactly ten years after the staging of *Antony and Cleopatra*, when Pascal Rambert had made a name for himself, he mentions that his early success had been too quick and overwhelming for him. He had been caught in a prolific but devastating whirlwind of creation "until the boomerang shot of Shakespeare, the failure of *Antony and Cleopatra* in 1995 when everything stops" (Rambert *in* Goumarre 13).⁶ A failure? According to the words of the director himself. In this text, Rambert alludes to a post-traumatic effect as an artist, with a dark period on the verge of a mental break down.

This confusion could not be perceived for the one-night audience members. Personally, I really thought that the production highlighted very well some of the main issues of the play. Fortunately, my research led me to the actress playing the part of

⁴ Bibliothèque Nationale de France. Site Richelieu, Arts du Spectacle [WNB-24 (1994-1995)].

 ⁵ The original dates being printed on the programme (12 January/8 February 1995), the problems must have occurred very late in the process of creation, but I have not been able to find out the cause.
 ⁶ Chapter entitled "The Gulf" [Le Gouffre]: "Très vite j'ai eu de lourdes responsabilités, une pression, qui à vingt

⁶ Chapter entitled "The Gulf" [Le Gouffre]: "Très vite j'ai eu de lourdes responsabilités, une pression, qui à vingt ans explique les excès que j'allais faire. J'enchaînais les spectacles que j'écrivais sans doute trop vite, même si cela me semblait une vertu. Il y avait quelque chose de la brûlure, je faisais du théâtre comme j'aurais fait du rock. C'était une pièce par an, deux, de gros spectacles tout de suite, pas de stages pour initiés, la presse au rendez-vous, le plus jeune metteur en scène d'Avignon en 1989, jusqu'au coup de boomerang de Shakespeare, l'échec *d'Antoine et Cléopâtre* en 1995 où tout s'arrête [...]." All the translations from the French are mine unless otherwise stated.

Cleopatra, Dominique Reymond, who was kind enough to accept an interview and provided me with some direct information.⁷

This paper will explore and discuss some of the aesthetical stands taken by Rambert in his approach of the play: the attention to the words of the text and the rhythm of the scenic action, then his focus on the two lovers magnifying the love story in which Cleopatra takes the lead, and last the visual defeat of Antony at the battle of Actium with the actors having to play on a stage full of water.

I. Poetry over scenography

1. Slow time

As a reaction against the teaching of Antoine Vitez⁸ who kept advocating his trainees to amplify everything on stage (voice effects, gestures, movements...), Pascal Rambert decided to take the opposite stand and get away from a "deliberately excessive acting practice" belonging to a historical tradition which he did not feel he could fit in. So he, deliberately, endeavoured to "slow down everything, the delivery of the text, the movement, in order to increase something else, the time which must pass over the stage, the time the actors must spend on stage" (Pascal Rambert *in* Laurent Goumarre 20-21).⁹

This frontal opposition to Vitez's teaching seems rather surprising as Vitez is especially remembered for having worked on a kind of suspended rhythm, "in order to allow the dramatic time to flow" (Vitez n.p.)¹⁰ However, Rambert further supports his argument on the grounds that he is after some presence on stage even when the actors do not have to deliver any cues, so, beyond the words themselves (Rambert *in* Goumarre 33).¹¹ Rambert refers to two influential sources of inspiration. First, the famous German dancer Pina Bausch and her Company, Tanztheater, who explored a fable through modern dance modelled on everyday gestures, and who started to

⁷ In 1992 Dominique Reymond played in Pascal Rambert's tragedy, *John & Mary* (Théâtre Nanterre-Amandiers), directed by the playwright, the part of "Elle, sa jeune épousée" [She, his young bride]; scenography, Fred Condom; costumes, Fred Condom, Olivia Morant. First edition of the play, Arles, Actes-Sud, 1991. Dominique Reymond, Personal Interview, 22 March 2019. All quotes or references will be from this interview. I am very grateful to her for showing me the numerous reviews which indeed had been written on the production, in anticipation of a great success.

⁸ Antoine Vitez (1930-1990), actor, director, poet, translator, influential teacher (<u>http://amis-antoine-vitez.org/info/)</u> Pascal Rambert spent six months of training with Antoine Vitez.

⁹ "J'ai tout ralenti, tout, le texte, le mouvement, pour augmenter quelque chose, le temps qui doit passer sur la scène, le temps qu'on doit passer sur la scène".

¹⁰ "[L]aisser s'écouler le temps dramatique", Antoine Vitez entretien avec Henri Meschonnic "A l'intérieur du parlé, du geste, du mouvement", *Le Rythme et le discours, Langue Française*, Paris, Larousse, n° 56, 1982, p. 24-34 (<u>https://www.persee.fr/doc/lfr_0023-8368_1982_num_56_1_5146</u>).

¹¹"[D]es présences même quand les gens ne parlent pas, donc des présences en dehors de la parole".

Isabelle Schwartz-Gastine. Pascal Rambert's Antony and Cleopatra

punctuate her later scenarios with some texts.¹² He also refers to a theatre director, Claude Régy, who promoted a minimalist aesthetics in which some of the actors, immobile on a bare stage transformed by suggestive lighting effects, had to convey a feeling of scenic presence through the only means of their bodily attitude.¹³ Rambert thus claims that the actors "could play without moving, deliver a monologue, extend its duration, and this duration became theatre" (Rambert in Goumarre 18).¹⁴

However, Rambert's stands were not favourably received for Antony and Cleopatra. One review, expecting sound and fury in a play devoted to a violent passion between the protagonists, an expectation which was conveyed by the programme featuring some incandescent lava (fig. 1), complained of a lack of direction in an article entitled "Shakespeare without passion". The reviewer, René Solis, who obviously knew about the rehearsal difficulties (without naming them), could not find harsh enough words to describe "this absence of performance": "the stage seems bare as [the actors] seem so far away from each other, condemned to a hieratic austerity, devoid of passion" (Solis 1995).¹⁵





¹² See Odette Aslan, Pina Bausch, *Théâtre/Public*, n° 138 et 139, Gennevilliers, Théâtre de Gennevilliers, 1997. Pina Bausch's first visit to Paris was in 1979, her influence in France is considerable.

 ¹³ Claude Régy (1923-2019). See Marie-Madeleine Mervant-Roux (dir.), *Claude Régy*, Voies de la Création Théâtrale, Paris : CNRS-Editions, 2008.
 ¹⁴ "On pouvait faire du théâtre sans bouger, faire un monologue, l'inscrire dans la durée et que cette durée-là

devenait du théâtre." ¹⁵ "Le plateau semble nu tant [les acteurs] semblent loin les uns des autres, condamnés à une sobriété

hiératisante, en panne de passion."

Indeed, the two characters are far apart in the play. They long to be together but are not often united by Shakespeare, and most often than not, when they are, they are at odds with each other. Antony is also at odds within himself every time "a Roman thought" (1.1.88) crosses his mind or Roman affairs are in his wav.¹⁶ He is alone, fighting with his passion that Philo gualifies as "dotage" (1.1.1) in the opening line of the play, and which he eventually acknowledges towards the end of Act 3 (3.11.15). Then, he admits being completely under the irresistible charm of Cleopatra, his defeated opponent whom he names "my queen" (1.1.55), a contradictory conflation of a possessive and a title of superiority, who has caught him in her net of seduction and domination.

2. The Poetry of Shakespeare's words

Shakespeare gives the sense of Cleopatra's seductive power, not by a visual pageantry, but through the most inspired description of Enobarbus in Act II (2.2.201-242). We can imagine the actor playing Enobarbus standing on the bare boards of the Jacobean stage to embark on the lavish description of the queen's munificence as her barge slowly progresses towards the "Third Pillar of the World," the victorious Roman General, now her master. His words exhale "a strange invisible perfume" which "hits the senses" (2.2.222) of Agrippa and Maecenas, Octavius Caesar's followers, as they provide an approving audience within this dramatic *mise en abyme* and also of the audience without, of all times, who can also revel in the words and rhythm of this most beautiful passage, preceded by Agrippa and Maecenas's enraptured comments, but who perceive immediately the danger of such a powerful seductress for Antony and for the Roman Empire (2.2.243).

By the same token, Rambert wanted the words to "o'erflow" (1.1.2) his production. Indeed, the text is a primordial component of his own work. As a writer and playwright in his own right, he provides a good sample of a style based on a nervous, vehement flow of words.¹⁷ Thus, Jean-François Peyret¹⁸, a translator and a director, was commissioned to write a new version of the play which was praised in most

¹⁶ All references to the text are to John Wilders (ed.), Antony and Cleopatra. London & New York: Routledge. The Arden Shakespeare, Third Series. 1995.

 ¹⁷ See in particular his recent play, *Clôture de l'amour*, Besançon: Les Solitaires intempestifs, 2017.
 ¹⁸ Jean-François Peyret, *A&C*. The fact that the text was unpublished was a further source of questioning for me as Jean-François Peyret is an academic, director, playwright, and translator (among others: Shakespeare-Quarante Sonnets, Arles : Actes-Sud, 1990).

reviews¹⁹, and more importantly by Dominique Reymond who, as Cleopatra, was in the best position to appreciate its precise wording, its clarity, its easy flow of delivery.²⁰

Rambert's approach to scenography was resolutely minimalist. In his memoirs, the chapter devoted to scenography is entitled "The décor which kills": "I did not believe in décors anymore," he adds, explaining that "a décor was just another means to pile up more false elements on stage" (Rambert in Goumarre 49). He further argued that after Marcel Duchamp and the surrealist movement, it was impossible to content oneself with the exhibition of a makeshift illusion of the real world on stage.²¹ Fred Condom, his usual designer, left the stage bare, with grey walls in which several doors allowed for quick changes as the action switches from one location to another (one of the great difficulties of the play faced by directors). There were very few movable props, a golden chair of state, a suggestive white box (fig. 2: Sketch of the set) which could in turn represent Alexandria and Rome, Pompey's galley or Cleopatra's monument. This set certainly contributed to magnify the beautiful, deep voice of Dominique Reymond when she was playing inside the box then featuring her Alexandrian Palace.²² Due to the enclosed space, the sounds of her voice reached a fullness which reverberated and elongated the words she uttered. Her mezzo voice highlighted the beauty of the text and made her the dominant figure in this love story, even if Pascal Rambert meant to explore the theme of the play in a different perspective. At the end of Act IV, Cleopatra and her women²³ endeavour to lift Antony up to the top of the set representing then the monument, focussing on the general dying in the arms of his lover. In this sequence, Antony, who has failed in

¹⁹ Olivier Schmitt, *Le Monde*, 25 January 1995, is particularly emphatic in his praise: "Jean-François Peyret's very beautiful and very efficient version." ["la très belle et très efficace traduction de Jean-François Peyre"]. Alain Barbier, "L'amour à mort," *93Hebdo*, 27 January 1995: "a new nervous and enigmatic translation" ["une nouvelle traduction nerveuse et énigmatique"].
²⁰ Dominique Reymond: "Working with Jean-François Peyret was most interesting. [...] His Cleopatra speaks

²⁰ Dominique Reymond: "Working with Jean-François Peyret was most interesting. [...] His Cleopatra speaks differently from the other characters. She was a foreigner among the Romans." ["Travailler avec Jean-François Peyret fut passionnant. [...] Il fait parler Cléopâtre différemment des autres personnages. Elle était une étrangère chez les Romains."] (Jurgenson 1995)

²¹ However, a real element can prove less true than a false one: Dominique Reymond recalls the aspic with a touch of humour. At the beginning of the rehearsal real but harmful snakes were used in the last scene. They became drowsy under the heat of the spotlights, so they were discarded for an articulated wooden (or plastic) snake which produced the illusion of movement when she rolled her head.

²² See the very eulogistic commentary starting the article of Olivier Schmitt "Le Rendez-vous manqué d'Antoine et Cléopâtre," *Le Monde*, 25 January 1995: "Dominique Reymond est Cléopâtre. C'est une nouvelle importante. Il y a longtemps que l'on sait les qualités de cette longue femme brune, à la voix de mezzo d'une émission dont il en est trop peu. On savait aussi sa beauté, et sa justesse, au service de textes difficiles, comme la Phèdre de Racine ou celle de Marina Tsvetaeva. Elle est ici l'interprète de l'un des rôles les plus passionnants du répertoire, personnage mythique, personnage dramatique, qui hante la conscience universelle, figure de femme-sortilège."

²³ Charmian was played by a male actor, Grégoire Oestermann, a gender change that one of the reviewers was not ready to take. (See Nicolet 1995.)

committing suicide the Roman way (unlike his servant Eros), seems to have lost all dignity and command of himself. The actor looked embarrassed and clumsy, with Cleopatra kneeling over him.



[Fig. 2] White set, programme. Archives of MC93 Bobigny

II. A magnified love story

1. "And"

In his Introduction to the play, John Wilders states that "unlike Shakespeare's early romantic tragedy, *Romeo and Juliet, Antony and Cleopatra* is also a play about international politics, a public as well as a private drama in which Antony and Octavius compete for mastery over the Roman empire" (Wilders 2). In this production however, the international issues and political stratagems were completely by-passed by Rambert who chose to concentrate his interpretation of the play on the two lovers. Indeed, he focused his attention on the title which contains the two names, the Roman General coming first, followed by the name of the Egyptian queen which sounds so seducing with a word full of vowels and ending with an assonance (in "a") which can be elongated. Rambert wanted to set himself the challenge of proving that the title was right, "in spite of the play," he writes, because Shakespeare did not write many scenes or sequences where Antony and Cleopatra are united. Rambert made it his single aim, to explore the conjunction "and" on a grammatical and theatrical point of view, considering it not as an addition or a measure "that can be reckoned" (1.1.15), but as the symbiotic nature of their attachment (Rambert *in* Goumarre 33).

Antony and Cleopatra, a mature couple of exclusive lovers, experience passion when their hair is turning grey; Antony even says that he can still have the ardour of youth in war and in love, "Though grey/Do something mingle with our younger brown" (4.8.19-20) in an illusory attempt at trying to have a grip on reality. Rambert considered them as the late counterparts to Romeo and Juliet, the early epitome of devouring passion, as both couples are forever linked in the title of their tragedy. So, they can be defined as Romeo and Juliet grown old (see Solis 1995). In fact, in both plays, the Jacobean Roman tragedy and the Elizabethan Italian drama, the togetherness of the heroes is concluded forever "when they are alone in the monument hit by a love which will live after their deaths. So, this 'and' is death" (Rambert *in* Goumarre 34).²⁴

Even before the production started, the previews had highlighted their high expectation towards the two actors who would play Antony and Cleopatra. Fabienne Pascaud, who is usually more prone to criticize than to praise, wrote enthusiastically of "a dream-like cast" (Pascaud 2019).²⁵ And indeed, these very talented actors mastered their parts and gave a sense of their characters' unnatural bond the one for the other. They showed that their love transcended duty and society, they were above friendship and even enmity. They dominated the cast, the play, and were the focal points of the production, in their shiny, golden gowns. They somehow eclipsed the other members of the cast. They were praised unanimously by all reviews alike, the only asset in an otherwise overtly critical, if not entirely negative assessment of the staging and scenography.²⁶

2. Cleopatra's triumph over her lover

However, on stage, the two lovers were not equal. Indeed, Cleopatra/Reymond dominated the production and had the favour of all the reviews. For one thing, the figure of the Egyptian queen has acquired a mythic status over the centuries, twice seducer of her successive invaders, Julius Caesar first and then Antony, the famous general who cannot fight against his devouring passion. Her story has been dealt with in many artistic forms and still fascinates. However, in his play, Shakespeare

²⁴ "Ils sont alors seuls dans le tombeau, traversés par un amour qui, comme celui de Romeo 'et' Juliette, va vivre après leur mort. Donc ce 'et' c'est celui de la mort."

²⁵ ["Une distribution de rêve"]. However, this short, promising preview is not followed by a proper article on the production by the reviewer; I assume that it is a sign that she did not want to put her disappointment on paper.
²⁶ See the fairly negative title of Olivier Schmitt's review (*Le Monde* 25-01-1995): "The failed meeting of Antony

²⁶ See the fairly negative title of Olivier Schmitt's review (*Le Monde* 25-01-1995): "The failed meeting of Antony and Cleopatra" ["Le rendez-vous manqué d'Antoine et Cléopâtre"].

does not explore the success of the lovers but their story past the apex. Antony is seen on the decline, a man under influence, whose "goodly eyes [which]/ Have glowed like plated Mars" (1.1.2/4) are now blinded by "dotage and his "captain's heart" has been "transformed/ Into a strumpet's fool" (1.2.12-13), according to the Roman conception of manhood and honour seen through the eyes of Renaissance England.

Jealous of Fulvia, then of Octavia, Cleopatra is ready to "sink Rome" (3.7.15) but it is Antony who is sinking, following Cleopatra even when her ship leaves the battle, and who must face his shame as a soldier: "My heart was to thy rudder tied by th' strings" (3.11.57). Cleopatra has indeed enraptured the Roman General past the point of decent manhood. The actress showed perfectly well her determination to seduce and dominate her conqueror. Dominique Reymond was unanimously praised for her force of persuasion.²⁷ Whereas André Marcon, for all his art, was considered as disappointing in this part: "Unfortunately, two people are necessary to enhance Cleopatra [...] but André Marcon is absent, withdrawn" (Schmitt 1995).²⁸ I presume the reviewers were expecting an imperial conqueror, but they saw a defeated "fool" (1.1.13), a loser, and also, an actor who may have had difficulties to find his own way against the management of their director.

III. "By sea, by sea" (3.7.40)

1. The flooded stage

According to Dominique Reymond, Pascal Rambert wanted to introduce three elements in his production: fire, hinted at by Cleopatra at the very end of the play, "I am fire and air" (5.2.288), certainly the colour of passion (some braziers were meant to burn on stage, but the idea was discarded because of the smoke); wind, or air (discarded as well because of the noise produced by the ventilators); and water, the only natural element which was maintained. In his memoirs, Rambert acknowledges the influence of Pina Bausch and her scenographer, Peter Pabst, for whom the surface of the stage is fundamental (Rambert *in* Goumarre 61). Rambert could have been influenced by a much earlier, much analysed, iconic play/dance, *Arien*, staged by Pina Bausch in 1979. Her dancers had to move barefooted in water,

²⁷ For instance, Sylvie Nicolet (*InfoMatin*, 26-01-1995) wrote: "Full of grace and majesty, Dominique Reymond is a splendid Cleopatra" ["Féline et majestueuse, Dominique Reymond est une somptueuse Cléopâtre"].

²⁸ "André Marcon est un Antoine porté disparu, absent, en retrait du théâtre."

they would run, splash each other, fall; their costumes, heavy with water, became transparent; the lighting effects on the moving expanse of the water producing further scenic images.²⁹

This calls to mind an earlier use of water on stage, if not even more spectacular, and equally famous also dating from the 1970s when experimentations were conducted in many directions. Patrice Chéreau, then a promising, challenging young assistant director to Roger Planchon at the TNP, Villeurbanne (in the suburbs of Lyons), had a real swimming-pool on stage for the staging of Christopher Marlowe's *Massacre à Paris* in 1972.³⁰ The actors would be knee-deep in water but could also walk on dry platforms set against a high tower. The actors splashing each other would produce most beautiful plumes of water which were enhanced by the lighting effects (see Bataillon 141-167). The comments described the effect of surprise and the pure beauty of the scenic images, the admiration being only tampered by financial considerations because it had meant extravagant expenditures (also see Goy-Blanquet 45-53).

Rambert used this kind of device. During the interval, the stagehands covered the stage with a thick sheet of plastic and filled it with about thirty centimetres of water thanks to four taps placed at each of the four corners. Dominique Reymond remembers the surprise of the spectators when they entered the auditorium after the interval. (I must say I remember it too).

Indeed, for the second part of the performance, the stage was entirely under water. Rambert meant to stage literally the defeat of Antony's navy at Actium. Antony, the Roman General who has led his soldiers to many victories on land, for the Roman Empire, and also for the sake of Cleopatra and her progeny, through blinded braggartry in front of Cleopatra, decides to fight by sea the other member of the former Triumvirate, now his opponent, whom he still later calls wrongly "the boy Caesar" (3.13.17): "We/ Will fight with him by sea," he declares to Canidius, a decision that Cleopatra echoes within the same line: "By sea, what else?" (3.7.28). He is warned against it, by Enobarbus first ("No disgrace./ Shall fall you for refusing him at sea,/ Being prepared for land," 3.7.38-40) and then, even by an unnamed soldier who dares contradict his master whom he senses has become weaker and has chosen the wrong strategy: "Trust not to rotten planks" (3.7.62). However, Antony

²⁹ See Aslan 1997, particularly "Le Tanztheater s'affirme. *Arien* une œuvre aquatique," p. 50-52.

³⁰ See Aslan 1986. My warmest thanks to Odette Aslan for directing my attention to this reference.

is past listening to sound advice and goes blindly to his disgrace and the fall of all his followers.

2. Playing in the water

All the actors had to wear plastic shoes for the second part of the production. They were impeded in their progression on stage, Dominique Reymond remembers with a smile that they were somehow met with laughter from the audience as they splashed each other. Antony had to literally fight against the water "most lamentably" (3.10.26) to get to Cleopatra. The bottom of André Marcon's toga getting darker as it became wet with water, he seemed to be impeded in his progression, having to fight against the mass of water. He was shown as physically defeated, clumsy, baffled by his own thoughtless decision, losing ground, and thoroughly ashamed of having followed his own inclination. Antony was clearly a loser in front of Cleopatra who seemed unable yet to fully understand the gravity of her act and their subsequent defeat. The actress seemed so much in control of her influence over Antony. She was a seducer to the end, with her elegant gestures, and, most of all, her beautiful voice which was magnified by the vibrations of the water.

At the end of the play, Cleopatra asks her women to dress her in her best attire: "Give me my robe. Put on my crown" (5.2.279). When she dies, Charmian closes Cleopatra's eyes and sets her crown straight ("Your crown's awry," 5.2.317) so that her mistress appears as the royal queen that she was when Octavius Caesar and his train enter the monument (5.3.335-336). On stage Dominique Reymond wore a most beautiful full length pleated golden gown which shimmered in the light and a high golden tiara reminiscent of Nefertiti's. When Cleopatra died, the tiara fell to the ground, the actress slowly knelt down, and remained head half immersed in the water for ten long minutes until the end of the performance, her kneeling figure being duplicated on the shiny surface of the water. As if Cleopatra could find some support from the element which gave her majesty to seduce Antony and which now can help her avoid the shame of being a captive in Rome. As opposed to Antony, a man of the land whose "legs bestrid the ocean" (5.2.81), Cleopatra enjoys the fluidity of the water, and is ready "again for Cydnus" (5.2.227). This conclusion provided a beautiful scenic picture, with silvery/grey lighting effects on the shiny surface of the water, even if the position was certainly not entirely comfortable for the actress.

153

Conclusion

When Pina Bausch and Patrice Chéreau challenged tradition with a stage covered with water, they were praised for their creativity because the water was really a dominant component of the scenography and staging, providing the dancers and actors with a material they could play with.

However, in this case, the water on stage was not taken favourably by the reviewers. One, even, whose excessive punctuation (exclamation marks, question marks, suspension points) translated the subjectivity of the author: "After the interval we find ourselves in a pool of water. Why? What is the symbol? We are furious, sad so much waste..." (C.A. 1995).³¹ The pejorative connotation of the metaphor "pool of water," the first-person plural and the choice of verb giving the impression that the audience were also in the water further contribute to this negative opinion.

The text of the play starts with a water metaphor and the sense of an excess ("o'flows the measure," Philo. 1.1.2), however, strangely enough, not all the reviews mention the water on stage. This is the case of Olivier Schmitt who manages to devote three dense columns to this production (Schmitt 1995). René Solis, for instance, who explores the volcano metaphor of the programme at length, does not account for this unusual feature in the seven columns of his article, although the two pictures which are inserted concern sequences from the second part showing the shiny surface of the water: Eros raising his sword over kneeling Antony (4.14) and Cleopatra dying (end of performance). His only allusion to water is metaphorical in his negative conclusion: "This three-hour and fifteen-minute voyage is a strange adventure in which the flashes are rare, but on which nonetheless floats Shakespeare's spirit" (Solis 1995).³² Most of the references to water are metaphorical and provide negative puns, such as InfoMatin's title "Who wants to drown Shakespeare..." and concluding sentence with a watery pun (Nicolet 1995), impossible to translate into English.³³

³¹ This is the latest review: "[...] après l'entracte on se retrouve dans une mare d'eau. Pourquoi ? Quel symbole? On est furieux, triste - tant de gâchis..."

^{[&}quot;Drôle d'aventure que ce voyage de trois heures et quart où les éclairs sont rares mais où flotte quand même

le fantôme de "] ³³ The title was: "Qui veut noyer Shakespeare...". The last sentence: "Et quand nos héros meurent face contre pataugeoire, c'est le spectateur incrédule qui se retrouve le bec dans l'eau". "And when our heroes die, their faces in the paddling pool, the puzzled spectator is left in the lurch". The reviewer describes bluntly "the worse" of the second part of the performance, "the actors making exasperating noises, 'splash,' 'splash,' every time they walk".

These negative opinions criticize the stage effect without considering that this scenography could be seen as the scenic translation of the various excesses explored by Shakespeare, in particular the character of Antony who falls due to an excess of pride.

However, even if this production of *Antony and Cleopatra* proved so laden with conflict, it was a landmark for Rambert. He decided to leave Shakespeare's plays aside, as well as any other canonical texts altogether; he discarded famous actors whose conceptions differed too much from his own, and staged only his literary production with the actors with whom he could feel a strong sense of empathy. His choice was indeed the right one: in 2016 he was awarded the prestigious Theatre Award of the French Academy for his work and career in the performing arts. Shakespeare is for all seasons, but perhaps not for all directors.

Bibliography

- ASLAN, Odette. "Arien", *Théâtre/Public*, n° 138, novembre 1997, Gennevilliers: Théâtre de Genevilliers, 1997.
- -----. (Ed.). Chéreau. Voies de la Création Théâtrales, vol. XIV. Paris: CNRS-Editions, 1986.
- BARBIER, Alain. "L'amour à mort". 93-Hebdo, 27 Jan. 1995.
- BATAILLON, Michel. *Planchon. Un défi en province*, *Chronique d'une aventure théâtrale*. Chéreau, 1972-1986, Villeurbanne: Marval, 2005.
- C.A. "Antoine et Cléopâtre", Le Point, 4 Feb. 1995.
- EDMONDSON, Paul, PRESCOTT, Paul and SULLIVAN, Erin. A Year Of Shakespeare, Re-Living the World Shakespeare Festival. London: Bloomsbury, The Arden Shakespeare, 2013, p. 29.
- GOUMARRE, Laurent. *Rambert en temps réel*. Besançon: Les Solitaires Intempestifs, 2005.
- GOY-BLANQUET, Dominique. Shakespeare in the Theatre: Patrice Chéreau. The Arden Shakespeare. London: Bloomsbury, 2018.
- JURGENSON, Caroline. "Dominique Reymond, la reine aux poisons". *Le Figaro*, 17 Jan. 1995.
- NICOLET, Sylvie. "Qui veut noyer Shakespeare...". InfoMatin. 26 Jan. 1995.
- PASCAUD, Fabienne. Antoine et Cléopâtre. Télérama, 4 Jan. 1995.

PEYRET, Jean-François. Antoine et Cléopâtre, unpublished text.

PRESCOTT, Paul. "Nightwatch Constables and Domineering Pedants: the Past, Present and Future of Shakespearean Theatre Reviewing", *in* Paul Edmondson, Paul Prescott, Erin Sullivan (eds.), *A Year of Shakespeare, Re-living the World Shakespeare Festival*, London: Bloomsbury, The Arden Shakespeare, 2013.

RAMBERT, Pascal. Théâtre, 1987-2001. Besançon: Les Solitaires Intempestifs, 2017.

- SCHMITT, Olivier. "Le Rendez-vous manqué d'*Antoine et Cléopâtre*". *Le Monde*. 25 Jan. 1995.
- SOLIS, René. "Antoine et Cléopâtre": Shakespeare sans passion". Libération, Jan 24th 1995: <u>https://next.liberation.fr/culture/1995/01/24/antoine-et-cleopatre-shakespeare-sans-passion_121650</u> Accessed December 10th 2018.
- V.L. "Antoine et Cléopâtre", La Terrasse, Feb. 1995.
- VITEZ, Antoine et Meschonnic, Henri. « À l'intérieur du parlé, du geste, du mouvement ». Le Rythme et le discours. Langue Française. Paris : Larousse, n° 56. 1982, p. 24-34 <u>https://www.persee.fr/doc/lfr_0023-8368 1982_num_56 1_5146</u> Accessed March 3rd 2020.
- YB/SM "Antoine et Cléopâtre de Shakespeare à la Maison de la Culture de Bobigny", Agence France Presse, 20 Jan. 1995.

Personal Interview

REYMOND Dominique, March 22, 2019.